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	HUMAN RIGHTS COMMISSION

	MINUTES OF
September 25, 2008 MEETING


1. 
Call to Order and Roll Call
Vice Chair Chung called the meeting to order at 4:35 p.m.  A quorum was present.
Commissioners Present:



Commissioners Not Present:


Cecilia Chung, Vice Chair



Khaldoun Baghdadi, Chair
Douglas Chan





Faye Woo Lee  



August J.P. Longo




Nazly Mohajer
Linda Fadeke Richardson



Michael Sweet
Victoria Ruiz





Julius Turman
Nora Vargas
Guests Present:

Alicia Cabrera, Deputy City Attorney
Joe Cheung, Department of Public Works

Waymon Olivier, Member of the LBE Advisory Committee
Staff Present:  
Romulus Asenloo, Nadia Babella, Alaric Degrafinried, Boris Delepine, Michael Fenton, Caneel Fraser, Cynthia Goldstein, Andrew Houston, Chris Iglesias, Linda Janourova, Zula Jones, Melinda Kanios, Veronica Ng, Masood Ordikhani, James Soncuya, Janel Wong
2. 
Public Comment on Items Not on the Agenda
There were no public comments of items not on the agenda.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3. 
Adoption of Minutes dated September 11, 2008

Commissioner Vargas abstained from voting to adopt the September 11, 2008 meeting minutes.  This item was tabled until the next meeting.

REPORT OF THE CHAIR

4. 
Commissioners Activities in the Community
Vice Chair Chung reminded the Commission to join in paying honor to LGBT rights pioneer Del Martin in a memorial celebration on Wednesday, October 1, 2008, at 2:30 p.m. in the Rotunda at City Hall.   
5.
Introduction of Commissioner Nora Vargas
Vice Chair Chung was pleased to welcome and introduce new Commissioner Nora Vargas.  Commissioner Vargas gave brief background information and stated that she is very appreciative to serve on the Human Rights Commission and represent the community well.
6. 
Possible HRC Community Meeting
Vice Chair Chung reported that room 415 of City Hall will be renovated during the regularly scheduled October 23, 2008 Commission meeting, therefore the Commission must meet in a different room.  The Commission secretary will email each Commissioner once a suitable room is located.
REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR

7.  
Update on Strategic Plan
Cynthia Goldstein gave a brief update on the strategic planning project reporting that funding has been received and they will be moving forward in all due speed.  The panel created to help select the consulting company is formed and beginning to review the proposals.  Initial meetings are hoped to begin in November.  
8. 
Update on Surety Bond Hearing
Director Iglesias reported that the surety bond hearing is receiving much support from the Board of Supervisors and has been rescheduled for Monday, October 20, 2008.  Additional information regarding this date will be distributed soon.  

9. 
Update on Construction Contracting Task Force Committee Report
Director Iglesias introduced guest speaker Joe Cheung, Deputy Bureau Manager of the Department of Public Works and Chair of the Construction Contracting Task Force Committee.  Mr. Cheung reported that the Construction Contracting Task Force was formed two years ago when it became apparent that the City construction business needed to be examined.  At that time, San Francisco was receiving very high and very few bids (at times no bids) for construction projects.  It was determined that contractors did not want to bid for City  projects because they had to comply with excessive rules and felt the process was too complicated.  Therefore, with the help of the Mayor, City Attorney, and other City department heads, the Committee met with contractors to address current contracting procedures and determine what needed to be changed.  Subcommittees were established targeting nine areas that need improvement:  1) ongoing communications with the contracting community; 2) partnering and dispute resolution; 3) quicker payments and change orders; 4) develop standardized procedures; 5) provide standardized training; 6) consistency with the Office of Labor and Standards; 7) streamline First Source Hiring; 8) outdated and cumbersome specifications and contracting requirements; and 9) streamline HRC regulations and forms.  Various modifications to simplify the bidding process have already been implemented and consistency is being established throughout City departments.  After an extensive discussion, Commissioners commended the Task Force for their progress in simplifying current contracting procedures thereby saving expenses for taxpayers. 
10. 
Update on 14.B Good Faith Effort Legislation
Director Iglesias reported that the proposed legislative changes to the current 14.B good faith efforts were introduced to the Board of Supervisors on September 16, 2008 and have been sent to the Government Audit and Oversight Committee which will hear this item on October 20, 2008.  
Mr. Waymon Olivier, member of the LBE Advisory Committee, requested that the good faith effort progress and recommended actions be sent to the LBE Advisory Committee as he has not had the opportunity to give his input in reference to these actions.  

ADVISORY COMMITTEE REPORTS
11.
Employment Advisory Committee

Adoption of Employment Committee Informational Card


Adoption of Resolution Honoring the Work of Linda Chin


Adoption of Resolution Honoring the Work of Mary Gin Starkweather

    
Presenter:  Romulus Asenloo
Mr. Asenloo reported that the Committee has almost completed the logistical planning of the October 7, 2008 hearing on combating employment discrimination after 9/11.  Commissioners were enthusiastically invited to attend the hearing and encouraged to invite others as well.  An updated information card to increase public awareness of the Employment Advisory Committee’s work was presented to the Commission and if approved, this information card will be disseminated at the public hearing.  
The Commission moved (Commissioner Longo), seconded (Commissioner Richardson) and unanimously approved to adopt the presented Employment Advisory Committee information card.
Mr. Asenloo further reported that the Committee has begun inquiries of the Bayview Hunters Point employment situation and community leaders will be invited to the next Committee meeting.  They are planning at least two or three educational/informational meetings that will tap into community leaders, employers and contractors in an effort to have a well rounded discussion.

Mr. Asenloo requested the Commission’s approval of two resolutions honoring the work of HRC staff and former Employment Advisory Committee members Linda Chin and Mary Gin Starkweather.  If approved, the resolutions will be presented to the staff at the next Commission meeting.
Approval to adopt a resolution commending the work of Linda Chin on behalf of the HRC Employment Advisory Committee was moved (Commissioner Longo), seconded (Commissioner Ruiz), and approved unanimously.  

Approval to adopt a resolution commending the work of Mary Gin Starkweather on behalf of the HRC Employment Advisory Committee was moved (Commissioner Chan), seconded, and approved unanimously.  

12.
Issues Advisory Committee


Update on September 23, 2008 Working Group

Update on Disparities in SFUSD High School Rates as a Human Rights Issue 

Hearing’s List of Confirmed Speakers and Outline Topics to be Discussed

    
Presenter:  Melinda Kanios

Melinda Kanios updated the Commission on the hearing to address disparities in SFUSD high school graduation rates to be held on Thursday, November 13, 2008, 4:00 p.m. - 8:00 p.m. in Room 416 of City Hall.   A list of proposed speakers and topics was presented to the Commission.  In addition to inviting educators, administrators, students, parents, etc., a special effort is being made to invite ones who may not believe they are directly affected by education issues such as those affiliated with senior centers, recreations centers, corporations, etc.  Linda Janourova stated that they will soon be mailing out flyers and reaching out to local newspapers and radio/television stations.  Commissioner Richardson mentioned that this is a great opportunity to publicize the HRC.  Commissioner Vargas stated that her personal career has centered on education issues and as a new commissioner she offered her full support and contacts to add to the current list.  Both staff and Commissioners acknowledged the enormous amount of time and work Commissioner Sohcot put into this project and suggested that she be invited to chair the hearing.  

13.  
Lesbian Gay Bisexual Transgender Advisory Committee


Report on September 16, 2008 Meeting


Presenter:  Nadia Babella
Nadia Babella reported on the September 16, 2008 LGBT Committee meeting where Kevin Gogan, Coordinator of Support Services for LGBT students and the School Health Program of the SFUSD, spoke about anti-LGBT harassment and violence in the schools.  He reported that every year a mandatory Youth Risk Behavior Survey is conducted asking 5th-12th grade students questions about behavior dealing with health practices, drug use, STD prevention, birth control, school climate in terms of violence and harassment, etc.  This year the LGBT support services were able to introduce a series of questions to try to determine the extent of anti-LGBT harassment in schools. Highlights of this survey were shared with the Commission.  Mr. Gogan said survey results showed a general minimizing of the importance of dealing with anti-queer based harassment and harassment based on gender and he hopes to use these statistics to actually intervene and introduce more programs.  The LGBT Committee will meet with the youth work group to discuss this presentation and determine what they can do with the SFUSD to address some of these issues.  

14.
Commissioner Discussion on Matters of Interest for Possible Inclusion of  

Future Agenda Items
Commissioner Chung recommended adding the words “public comment” at the end of each agenda item in an effort to remind the chair to solicit comments.  

15. 
Adjournment

With no further business to address, Vice Chair Chung adjourned the meeting at 6:00 p.m.  
	RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED BY:
	Doreen Arevalo
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